
Acknowledgments

 ix 

It is far too rare for scholars from different disciplines and meth-
odological camps to have a chance to talk and write together in 

search of common ground. Specialization, departmentalization, 
professional demands—all make such experiences impractical 
and unlikely. Yet the authors of this volume were given such an 
opportunity. For this opportunity, we must thank Charles Ba-
zerman. In a series of in-person retreats and virtual conferences 
over the course of four years, we were able to pursue our joint 
interest in lifespan writing development. Chuck brought this 
group together, kept us together, challenged us, encouraged us, 
and in his gentle way never for a minute let us off the hook. We 
worked hard because we saw him working even harder—mak-
ing sure everyone had a say, keeping us on task, articulating 
our commonalities, respecting our differences, and insisting on 
productive understandings. He also made sure that after each 
long, intense day of work at the University of California, Santa 
Barbara campus, we would be refreshed by visits to the beach, 
tours of the mountains, and convivial and healthful meals. We 
are grateful to Chuck for his vision, leadership, and selflessness.

The Spencer Foundation provided a conference grant that 
paid for logistics and staff support for our meetings over several 
years. We are grateful to Spencer for the trust they put in our 
interdisciplinary effort and their commitment to improving re-
search and teaching in writing across the lifespan. Thanks also 
to the Gevirtz Graduate School of Education at UC Santa Bar-
bara for providing meeting space and additional support.

Our work was made easier, livelier, and better organized by 
the contributions of Ryan Dippre and Erika I-Tremblay, who 
served at different times as assistants to this project. They each 
did a remarkably patient job of transcribing hours of recorded 
discussion and offered timely observations and aid.
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Thanks to Kurt Austin, publications director at the National 
Council of Teachers of English, for his encouragement and at-
tention during the review and production process. We are espe-
cially grateful to Kurt for his willingness to work with so many 
coauthors. Thanks also to the anonymous reviewers who helped 
us in our final push to completion.

During the course of our work, our incomparable colleague 
Arthur Applebee fell ill, and he died before this volume was 
completed. When he was with us, we could count on Arthur to 
bring the discussions back from the brink of confusion or trivial-
ity. He kept our sights on the big picture, and he had a remark-
able ability to synthesize and restate our disparate thoughts in 
a way that would end an impasse and take our work to higher 
ground. Those familiar with Arthur’s scholarship are likely to 
hear his voice most directly in the second chapter, but his voice 
continues to resonate in all of us who had the privilege and luck 
to be in his sphere of influence. Thanks to Arthur’s colleagues, 
Kristen Wilcox and Jill Jeffery, for joining the research team 
and helping to bring the book to fruition. Thanks also to Judith 
Langer for her assistance. The Lifespan Development of Writing 
is dedicated to the memory of Arthur Applebee.
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